

ISSUE BRIEF No. 5344 | MARCH 4, 2024 DOUGLAS AND SARAH ALLISON CENTER FOR NATIONAL SECURITY

AUKUS Is a Good First Step, But It Needs to Go Further

Robert Peters and Wilson Beaver

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Time is crucial in the competition with China, and the U.S. needs more capabilities than the hollowed-out American industrial base is currently able to produce.

Demand currently so far outstrips supply that collaborating with key allies to address the shortfall would have no negative effect on American industry.

For defense industrial base strategy to match national defense strategy, co-production must expand to produce the munitions needed for the Indo-Pacific. I n September 2021, the leaders of Australia, the United Kingdom, and the United States announced a plan to cooperate on their respective nuclear attack submarine (SSN) programs.¹ Known as AUKUS, the plan encompasses the sharing of nuclear-propulsion technology, hull design, port and berthing rights, and officers, as well as the selling of U.S.-made *Virginia*-class SSNs, and will eventually lead to the production of SSN-AUKUS-class submarines in the United Kingdom and Australia by the 2030s and 2040s.²

Overall, this is good news. Sharing innovative technology and best practices through officer exchanges with two close allies in the critical undersea warfighting domain is vitally important. The United States and its key allies need far more maritime platforms, particularly submarines.³ Through such cooperative

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/ib5344

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

efforts, the British and Australian submarine fleets will have access to the best submarine technology in the world, while the United States gains technically advanced and competent partners who are able to deter China and Russia in their respective waters. While the United States is committed to AUKUS—even to the point of pledging to sell three *Virginia*-class SSNs to Australia while it develops its shipbuilding capacity to produce SSN-AUKUS submarines indigenously—more needs to be done, and fast.⁴

AUKUS should not be an end in and of itself, but rather the model for additional cooperation. The United States and its partners not only need more submarines, but they also need more destroyers, frigates, aircraft, long-range precision-strike munitions, and even basic conventional artillery shells, if they are to deter their adversaries from further acts of aggression against key allies and partners.⁵

The Need

Much has been written on the need to build more shipyards, so that the United States can expand its naval fleet—particularly when it comes to frigates and destroyers critical to deterring aggression in the Western Pacific.⁶ Indeed, the U.S. ability to produce ships is so stressed that shipbuilders are pulling welders from the *Virginia*-class to work on *Columbia*-class ballistic missile submarines.⁷ As a consequence, the rate of production of *Virginia*-class submarines has fallen from three boats a year to two.⁸ Meanwhile, the limited number of dry docks that can service submarines means that an unprecedentedly high number of American attack SSNs are not on active patrols as they await servicing and maintenance.⁹ In many cases, shipyards are taking years to do significant repairs on damaged ships, due to lack of shipbuilding and ship maintenance capacity.

At the end of the Cold War, the U.S. shuttered the majority of its active shipyards, and too few now remain to meet the demands of the Navy—thus compounding the problems mentioned above when it comes to ship maintenance and repair.¹⁰ As Heritage Foundation experts and others have written, the U.S. needs to expand shipyards here in the United States, including by using companies from closely allied nations to build ships in the United States, which would both expand capacity for the U.S. Navy and invest in the American defense industrial base.¹¹ The U.S. already does this to a limited extent—Italian shipbuilder Fincantieri, for example, is currently building the new *Constellation*-class frigate in Wisconsin.¹² The most likely additional candidates for expanded production by allied countries here in the United States would be South Korea and Japan, who together comprise 40

percent of the world's shipbuilding and have a strong incentive to support the growth in capacity of the U.S. Navy.¹³

Meanwhile, allied demand for the F-35, the fifth-generation fighter that is the backbone of the U.S. Air Force, outstrips America's ability to build the plane. More allied nations ordering the aircraft is a good thing—it increases allied capability, which serves as an important force multiplier should the United States find itself in a war leading a coalition of nations against an aggressor, and it reduces the per-unit cost for the American taxpayer for what is roundly regarded as the best fighter plane in the world.¹⁴

However, Lockheed Martin, the producer of the F-35, cannot produce enough aircraft to meet demand.¹⁵ The company is essentially at capacity—meaning that the United States and its allies will continue to fly aged, fourth-generation fighter planes until Lockheed Martin can produce enough F-35s to modernize the free world's air forces. And, as a recent congressionally mandated commission noted, the United States desperately needs more bombers (particularly the next-generation bomber B-21 Raider) and the accompanying air-refueling tankers, if it is to deter China and Russia from greater aggression.¹⁶

In addition to platforms, such as submarines, surface warships, tanker aircraft, and fighter aircraft, the United States Armed Forces desperately need additional munitions—bombs, air defenses, missiles, and even "dumb" artillery shells. Due to 20-plus years of operations in the Middle East, combined with U.S. support to Ukrainian armed forces, the United States military is woefully short on munitions. Indeed, when President Joe Biden sent cluster munitions to Ukraine, it was because the United States was so low on unitary artillery rounds that the only thing it could send were cluster munitions.

Similar weapon shortages exist throughout the forces. Some wargames estimate that the United States would be out of certain air-launched precision-strike munitions within days of a conflict with China,¹⁷ that missile defenses in the Western Pacific would be exhausted within hours in such a conflict, and that the U.S. only has enough torpedoes for an extremely limited salvo in any kind of conflict.

In short, U.S. magazines are nearly empty, and the nation cannot replace these munitions anywhere near the rate of expected use in combat.

The Solution

Demand far outstrips supply in the defense industrial base, especially when it comes to munitions. Undersecretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment Bill LaPlante has stated that the demand so far outstrips supply that there would be no adverse effects to U.S. industry were the Department of Defense (DOD) to dramatically expand the overseas production of American munitions.¹⁸ Already, in 2023, the U.S. and Australia decided to co-produce Lockheed Martin's Guided Multiple Launch Rocket System (GMLRS) in Australia. The DOD is looking at bringing in allies and partners at every stage of weapon production. According to Undersecretary LaPlante: "Where we're headed is co-development, coproduction, and co-sustainment with our partners."¹⁹

The U.S. is looking to expand production in Europe, but the co-production plans are currently emphasizing munitions most relevant to the ground war in Ukraine and less relevant to the primarily air and sea war that would be fought were conflict to erupt in the Indo–Pacific. For the defense industrial base strategy to match the national defense strategy, this co-production must expand to produce the munitions needed for the Indo–Pacific, and Japan and South Korea should be at the top of the list of countries licensed to co-produce. The DOD will need to especially prioritize joint air-to-surface standoff missiles (JASSM), long-range anti-ship missiles (LRASM), and advanced capability (ADCAP) torpedoes both for co-production overseas and for domestic production.²⁰

Production of these missiles within the U.S. is currently inadequate. For example, for fiscal year 2024, the Air Force plans to buy a mere 27 LRASMs, and the Navy is buying only 91.²¹ The annual purchases of other critical munitions, such as the JASSM, the SM-6, Tomahawk missiles, and MK 48 torpedoes, is similarly anemic.²²

This is partly the fault of Congress, especially as appropriators have failed even to appropriate the total amount that was authorized for munitions production last fiscal year. However, the Pentagon itself is the entity most capable of fixing the problem. For all its faults, Congress generally authorizes the requested munitions numbers that the Pentagon gives it. The issue is that the munitions requirements being sent up by the services are far short of what the U.S. military would need to fight and win a war with a near-peer adversary.²³ Instead, it seems that military planners base their requirements lists on the numbers needed for training exercises—that is, the bare minimum. Pentagon planners seem worried to request a massive increase, as the failure for the requirement to be met would be seen as a failure. Instead, the Pentagon submits low requirement numbers, the requirement is fulfilled, and the Pentagon congratulates itself for having met its goal. To fix this problem, the Pentagon will need to submit a far larger munitions requirement that is based on planning for an Indo–Pacific contingency and take the risk that Congress will not fulfill the requirement.²⁴ At the very least, this would lay bare the inadequacies of the current numbers and put the onus on Congress to increase support.

As Mackenzie Eaglen of the American Enterprise Institute and others have noted, co-production with close allies has a proven track record of success and could offer solutions to U.S. munitions shortfalls.²⁵ During the Cold War, the U.S. co-produced AIM-9 Sidewinder missiles with West Germany, which both boosted the stockpiles of one of America's closest allies (alleviating the strain on U.S. resources) and led to significant design improvements and cost reductions across the board. America and Japan have likewise worked together to co-produce the SM-3 as the key component of both American and Japanese ballistic missile defense.²⁶ Expanding the number of missiles available for co-production by allies would similarly improve munition capacity overall and lower costs across the board.

Recommendations for the U.S. Department of Defense

What, then, should the Defense Department do to improve its capacity to build the platforms and munitions it needs? It should:

- Work with the U.K. and Australia to open one additional new shipyard in both countries to build attack submarines. The additional shipyards would not only build additional SSNs for the Royal Navy and the Royal Australian Navy, but they could also build *Virginia*-class or even *Virginia*-replacement-class subs for the U.S. Navy. Australia, whose newest defense budget should be released in April, needs to show continuing and increased financial commitment to submarine co-production in this budget to maintain support for AUKUS in the United States.²⁷
- Contract the production of conventional artillery rounds with South Korea and Poland. South Korea and Poland have developed robust defense industrial bases capable of producing significant amounts of munitions.²⁸ Given the lessons of Ukraine, which continues to see Ukraine and Russia expend enormous amounts of artillery rounds, and given the fact that the United States only produces 3,000 155mm rounds per month, the United States needs far greater production capacity for simple artillery rounds.²⁹

- Open new production lines for munitions relevant to conflict in the Indo–Pacific by licensing the production of these missiles to allies—especially Japan and South Korea. Japan and South Korea need precision-guided strike munitions, and so does the U.S. Licensing these munitions can fill this gap.
- Establish licensing agreements for shipyards in South Korea to produce other U.S. systems, up to and including warships. The U.S. is behind on all its shipbuilding goals and cannot meet the ship requirements set by Congress and needed for the Pacific on its own. South Korea has a massive capacity for shipbuilding and can fill this gap.³⁰ As with munitions, demand outstrips supply and U.S. industry would not suffer so long as the DOD kept the demand the same or increased it.
- Alert Congress and the public to the extent of the problem by being brave enough to submit a far larger munitions requirement based not on annual training exercise needs, but on the expected expenditure rates during a conflict with a near-peer adversary in the Indo–Pacific. The fault for this gap is not entirely the Pentagon's, but the Pentagon is in the best position to offer a solution.

Conclusion

The defense industrial base as it currently stands is not up to the challenge of building a military capable of deterring China in the Indo–Pacific. The problem is pressing, and with each passing year the extent and immediacy of the problem grows bigger. The solution is twofold: The U.S. must expand the defense industrial base here at home, and it must expand defense industrial base collaboration with its closest allies.

Robert Peters is Research Fellow for Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for National Security at The Heritage Foundation. **Wilson Beaver** is Senior Policy Analyst for Defense Budgeting in the Allison Center.

Endnotes

- 1. The White House, "The Joint Leaders Statement on AUKUS," September 15, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases /2021/09/15/joint-leaders-statement-on-aukus/ (accessed January 23, 2024).
- U.S. Department of Defense, "AUKUS Defense Ministers Meeting Joint Statement," December 1, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases /Release/Article/3604511/aukus-defense-ministers-meeting-joint-statement/ (accessed January 23, 2024), and Ronald O'Rourke, "Navy Virginia Class Submarine Program and AUKUS Proposal: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, November 13, 2023, https:// crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RL/RL32418/262 (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 3. Roger Wicker, "The U.S. Navy Needs More Attack Submarines," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 16, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-u-s-navy -needs-more-attack-submarines-china-aukus-missile-repair-9f5965f (accessed January 23, 2024).
- 4. Charles Edel, "The AUKUS Wager: More Than a Security Pact, the Deal Aims to Transform the Indo-Pacific Order," *Foreign Affairs*, August 4, 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/aukus-wager?check_logged_in=1 (accessed January 23, 2024).
- 5. Jack Montgomery, "The Navy Must Build More Missiles Now," U.S. Naval Institute Proceedings, Vol. 149, No. 8 (August 2023), https://www.usni.org /magazines/proceedings/2023/august/navy-must-build-more-missiles-now (accessed January 23, 2024).
- 6. Herberto Limas-Villers, "Improving the Shipbuilding Industrial Base," National Defense, January 21, 2022, https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org /articles/2022/1/21/improving-the-shipbuilding-industrial-base (accessed January 24, 2024). See also Jeremy Greenwood and Emily Miletello, "To Expand the Navy Isn't Enough. We Need a Bigger Commercial Fleet," Brookings Institution, November 4, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/to -expand-the-navy-isnt-enough-we-need-a-bigger-commercial-fleet/ (accessed January 24, 2024), and Maiya Clark, "U.S. Navy Shipyards Desperately Need Revitalization and a Rethink," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3511, July 29, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/us-navy -shipyards-desperately-need-revitalization-and-rethink.
- Megan Eckstein, "Submarine Industrial Base Under Strain as Virginia-Class Parts Wearing Out Early; Implications for Columbia-Class," U.S. Naval Institute, April 20, 2021, https://news.usni.org/2021/04/20/submarine-industrial-base-under-strain-as-virginia-class-parts-wearing-out-early -implications-for-columbia-class (accessed January 24, 2024).
- Megan Eckstein, "U.S. Navy Needs \$50 Million to Get Submarine Construction Back on Track After COVID-19," *Defense News*, June 9, 2021, https://www.defensenews.com/naval/2021/06/09/us-navy-needs-50m-to-get-submarine-construction-back-on-track-after-covid-19/#:-:text=The%20 American%20submarine-industrial%20base%20in%202020%20fell%20behind,work%20on%20the%20first%20Columbia-class%20ballistic%20missile %20submarine (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 9. Anthony Capaccio, "Nearly 40% of U.S. Attack Submarines Are Out of Commission for Repairs," Bloomberg, July 11, 2023, https://www.bloomberg .com/news/articles/2023-07-11/us-navy-attack-submarine-readiness-almost-40-out-of-commission-for-repairs (accessed January 24, 2024).
- William R. Hawkins, "The Naval Industrial Base Is in Worse Shape Than You Think," U.S. Naval Institute Proceedings, Vol. 145, No. 8 (August 2019), https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2019/august/naval-industrial-base-worse-shape-you-think?fbclid= IwAR1pG4FJGY09wm6iQkUKTI60rGj_fNIKBZRIb0MIYN068519tfZLqrWVRjM (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 11. Wilson Beaver, "Tailoring the Defense Budget to Defense Priorities," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5320, June 30, 2023, https://www.heritage .org/defense/report/tailoring-the-defense-budget-defense-priorities.
- 12. Fincantieri Marine Group, "About Us: U.S. Shipyards," https://fincantierimarinegroup.com/about-us/us-shipyards/ (accessed January 23, 2024).
- 13. Greg Miller, "Shipping and Geopolitical Risk: Don't Forget about Korean Peninsula," FreightWaves, January 22, 2024, https://www.freightwaves.com /news/shipping-and-geopolitical-risk-dont-forget-about-korean-peninsula (accessed January 23, 2024).
- 14. Brent Eastwood, "F-35: The Most Advanced Operational Fighter in the Word," *The National Interest*, January 17, 2024, https://nationalinterest.org/blog /buzz/f-35-most-advanced-operational-fighter-world-208669 (accessed February 20, 2024).
- 15. Michael Marrow, "Countries Keep Buying the F-35. Can Lockheed Keep Up with Production Demands?" *Breaking Defense*, September 25, 2023, https:// breakingdefense.com/2023/09/countries-keep-buying-the-f-35-can-lockheed-keep-up-with-production-demands/ (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 16. Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States, *America's Strategic Posture*, October 2023, https://armedservices.house.gov/sites/republicans.armedservices.house.gov/files/Strategic-Posture-Committee-Report-Final.pdf (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 17. Michael Hirsch, "The Pentagon Is Freaking Out About a Potential War with China," *Politico Magazine*, June 9, 2023, https://www.politico.com/news /magazine/2023/06/09/america-weapons-china-00100373 (accessed January 24, 2024).
- Summer Myatt, "DOD Acquisition Head William LaPlante Calls for Urgency in Production of Defense Tech and Warfighter Capability," GovCon Wire, October 26, 2022, https://www.govconwire.com/2022/10/dod-acquisition-head-william-laplante-cites-urgency-in-defense-tech-production/ (accessed January 24, 2024).
- Ashley Roque, "Co-Everything: Pentagon Teases Series of Weapons Production Partnerships with Friendly Nations," *Breaking Defense*, August 29, 2023, https://breakingdefense.com/2023/08/co-everything-pentagon-teases-series-of-weapon-production-partnerships-with-friendly-nations/ (accessed January 24, 2024).

- Chris Gordon, "Lockheed Martin Looks to Boost LRASM Production as US Rushes to Buy Anti-Ship Weapons," *Air and Space Forces Magazine*, April 4, 2023, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/lockheed-martin-double-lrasm-production/ (accessed January 24, 2024). See also Nick Wilson, "Lockheed Prepares to Ramp Up LRASM, JASSM Production," Inside Defense, April 3, 2023, https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/lockheed-prepares-ramp -lrasm-jassm-production (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 21. Jeff Schogol, "The Pentagon Seeks to Stock Up on Tomahawks and Other Tactical Missiles in \$842 Billion Budget," Task & Purpose, March 13, 2023, https://taskandpurpose.com/news/pentagon-2024-budget-missiles/ (accessed January 23, 2024).
- 22. Wilson Beaver and Jim Fein, "The U.S. Needs More Munitions to Deter China," *Defense News*, December 19, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com /opinion/2023/12/19/the-us-needs-more-munitions-to-deter-china/ (accessed January 23, 2024).
- Loren Thompson, "Urgent Military Need for 'Affordable Mass' Can't Wait for a New Generation of Smart Munitions," *Forbes*, May 16, 2023, https:// www.forbes.com/sites/lorenthompson/2023/05/16/urgent-military-need-for-affordable-mass-cant-wait-for-a-new-generation-of-smart-munitions/ ?sh=4eb6387e7a6e (accessed January 24, 2024). See also Jack Detsch, "U.S. Plans for a Hypothetical War Limit Aid to a Real One," *Foreign Policy*, December 9, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/12/09/military-aid-ukraine-russia-munition-stockpile-shortages/ (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 24. Joe Gould and Stephen Lousy, "Pentagon Budget Aims to Maximize Munitions Production, Make Multiyear Buys," *Defense News*, March 13, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2023/03/13/pentagon-budget-aims-to-max-munitions-production-make-multiyear-buys/ (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 25. Mackenzie Eaglen, "Defense Coproduction: A Proven Model of Success," RealClearDefense, January 23, 2024, https://www.realcleardefense.com /articles/2024/01/23/defense_coproduction_a_proven_model_of_success_1006718.html (accessed January 23, 2024).
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. Australian Government, "Defence: Budget 2023–24," https://www.defence.gov.au/about/accessing-information/budgets/budget-2023-24 (accessed February 22, 2024).
- Robert Czulda, "Poland and South Korea's Growing Defense Ties," European Security and Defence, January 26, 2023, https://euro-sd.com/2023/01 /articles/29132/poland-and-south-koreas-growing-defence-ties/ (accessed January 24, 2024). See also Haena Jo and Tom Waldwyn, "Milestone in Warsaw: The March of the South Korean Defence Industry," International Institute for Strategic Studies, August 12, 2022, https://www.iiss.org/online -analysis/military-balance/2022/08/analysis-milestone-in-warsaw-the-march-of-the-south-korean-defence-industry (accessed January 24, 2024).
- Seth G. Jones, "Russia's III-Fated Invasion of Ukraine: Lessons in Modern Warfare," Center for Strategic and International Studies, June 1, 2022, https:// www.csis.org/analysis/russias-iII-fated-invasion-ukraine-lessons-modern-warfare/ (accessed January 24, 2024).
- 30. James Guild, "South Korea's Naval Ship Builders Are Stepping Up in Southeast Asia," *The Diplomat*, January 11, 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022 /01/south-koreas-naval-shipbuilders-are-stepping-up-in-southeast-asia/ (accessed January 24, 2024).